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     FULL COUNCIL MEETING MINUTES
MINUTES of the Wrockwardine Wood & Trench Parish Council Meeting held on Tuesday 12th April 2016 at the Parish Council Centre, Church Road, Wrockwardine Wood at 7pm.

PRESENT:
Cllr’s. Mrs. K. Hanmer – Chair, Mrs. S.A. Watkins – Vice Chair, L.T. Brayne, M. Hanmer, D. Plant, Mrs. S. Reynolds, S. Reynolds, C.F. Smith, Miss. H. Smith, B.J. Thompson and K. Watkins.
IN ATTENDANCE: PCSO R. Harrison and eight members of the public.
16/2816  Apologies All members were present. 
16/2817 Disclosable Pecuniary Interest  Cllrs. L.T. Brayne, C.F. Smith, H. Smith, K. Watkins and S.A. Watkins declared an interest in Item 7 on the agenda – To confirm the Minutes of the Allotment Committee Meeting.
16/2818 To Issue Grants
Grants were presented to Wrekin Special Swimming Club, Walkabout Wrekin and Ironbridge Brass Band Festival.

16/2819 To receive Jamie Crowsley from Arriva to discuss Service No. 7

The Chair informed members and the public present that Mr. Crowsley has sent apologies that he is unable to attend the meeting.  The Chair said that with the permission of the Council ten minutes should be allowed for complaints to be taken regarding Service No. 7.  RESOLVED – to allow a ten minute session for complaints.
A resident asked if the original route for Service No. 7 was via Broadway Avenue.  Cllr. Thompson said that this route was published on the map by mistake.  The resident said that the route via Richmond Avenue is very dangerous as buses are driving on the footpath which is illegal. The resident asked why we haven’t addressed this matter before. The Chair explained that Arriva attended our meeting at the onset of the changes to the bus routes where they advised us that the changes to the routes were a business decision.  Cllr. C.F. Smith informed the resident that we have had a lot of stick over the changes but we as a Parish Council and even the Borough Council do not have any powers to set or alter the routes.  Cllr. Smith said that together with the Clerk he attended a meeting with Mr. Crowsley  and impressed on him that the current route is wrong.  Cllr. Smith suggested that all residents could obtain the address of Mr. Crowsley’s Manager and write to him about their concerns.  The resident said that the Health & Safety Executive should be contacted.  Cllr. Smith suggested that the resident could talk to the local police.  Cllr. Smith said that we are continually taking this matter forward.
Cllr. Shirley Reynolds asked about the problem with the buses breaking up the road surface that was raised at the last meeting.  Cllr. Smith said that Highways are currently looking into this matter.
16/2820 Public Session

a) A resident expressed concern about the pedestrian refuge recently installed at the top of Wombridge Road.  Cllr. C.F. Smith advised the resident that the refuge is in the Oakengates area and any problems should be investigated by Oakengates Town Council.
b) Three residents were in attendance to ask for help in having a fence erected at the Bungalows, Canal Side.  The residents said that they have continually asked Wrekin Housing Trust to erect a fence as they have items thrown into their garden including hypodermic needles and cans from people drinking, people goad them, they have no privacy and are scared to look out of their windows.    Cllr. C.F. Smith said that we are unable to have a fence put up but he will contact the Community Cohesion Team and request that they visit residents.  The residents said that the brick wall in front of their properties is faulty and dangerous.  They also requested that barriers are installed at Canal Side to prevent motorbikes accessing the path.
c) A resident asked if we have an update on issues raised regarding Telford Priory School.  The Clerk said that she has emailed Mr. Lorenz several times but received no reply.  It was AGREED to invite Mr. Lorenz to our next meeting to give us an update.

d) A resident said that she lives at the junction of Furnace Lane/Plough Road and is concerned about the volume and speed of traffic that has increased since the lights were installed on Wrockwardine Wood Way.  The Chair said that we can address these issues when Mr. Lorenz attends our meeting and also ask PCSO Richard Harrison to monitor the area with the speed gun

16/2821 The Minutes of the Parish Council Meeting held on Tuesday 8th March 2016 were confirmed as a correct record and signed by the Chair.
16/2822 The Minutes of the Allotment Committee Meeting held on 15th March and the recommendations made were approved by the Full Council.  The Minutes were signed by the Chair of the Allotment Committee.
16/2823 Clerk’s Report on action taken since the last meeting.

There were no items to report.

16/2824 CORRESPONDENCE

a) Telford & Wrekin Council – email from Matt Powell regarding our concerns about parking issues at Talbot Road.  Mr. Powell says that it could be possible to implement parking restrictions to limit parking on certain areas but the consequences on residents would have to be considered as he notes the majority of properties along the route do not have off street parking.  For this reason Mr. Powell doesn’t think parking restrictions would fully solve the problem but may warrant further investigation in conjunction with other solutions.  With regard to a one way street, this could be considered if there is sufficient local support for such a scheme.  There may also be limited scope to increase the number of parking bays by investigating if there is any space within the highway that could be converted to parking areas and one area that could be developed is the wide footway outside properties 19 to 24.  In terms of the next steps Mr. Powell has added this scheme to the capital programme scheme review list to be investigated further.  The area will be investigated to determine what road safety issues can be treated and are supported locally, prior to then developing a scheme to go forward for consideration for funding from the Highways Capital Programme. Limited funding is prioritised to ensure the best value for money is delivered across the Borough.  In view of the high demand for transport improvements across the Borough Mr. Powell cannot say if and when Talbot Road will obtain priority for funding.  Mr. Powell said that the best place to start would be to undertake a letter drop to properties on Talbot Road and Charles Street to ascertain residents feelings regarding the current layout, and also if they would support the implementation of a one way system, and would recommend that this would work best if his team and the Parish work in partnership to develop and promote this to get the most out of the exercise.  Mr. Powell asks if we would let him know if we wish to proceed with the letter drop and he will arrange for this to be developed in the first half of the financial year.  RESOLVED – to proceed and work in partnership with Telford & Wrekin Council on this exercise.
b)
Telford & Wrekin Council – email from Amanda Roberts regarding the Street Lighting Contract.  Amanda says that the current contract with Prysmian will be extended until the end of March 2017.  TWC are about to go out to the market to procure a new contract from April 2017.  This will result in a new way of working in which the contractor will charge a monthly lump sum which will cover costs of maintenance including regular cleaning and column testing.  It will not cover any column replacements that will be required following failed column tests or any required upgrades to existing equipment.  Amanda says that we will recall that she attended a meeting and explained the invest to save aspect of the contract which will bring about maintenance and energy savings with a proportion of these savings being used to pay back the capital that has been invested in LEDs which is an important aspect of the contract as it will save money and improve lighting stock. The procurement process will take around 9 months and TWC expect to know the monthly lump sum and LED investment costs in early January 2017.
c)
Telford & Wrekin Council – email from Jonathan Rowe regarding locally funded PCSO Posts.  Mr. Rowe says that TWC have been in discussion with officers from West Mercia Police about the implication of the Borough having to withdraw funding for four PCSOs from April 2017 and more importantly have discussed how they can look at a different integrated community model with regard to PCSOs in the future.  A meeting has been arranged for all Clerks and Chairs on 19th April at 6pm to enable TWC and West Mercia to present ideas and proposals
d)
Telford & Wrekin Council – invitation to the Mayor Making Ceremony on 26th May at Oakengates Theatre at 6.30pm –Tickets only.
e)
Telford & Wrekin Council – invitation to the Mayor’s Around the World Charity Dinner on 22nd April at Caseys, Cordingley Hall at 7pm. Tickets are £29.50 each.
f)
Telford & Wrekin Council – Consultation on appointment of Taxi Ranks – copy of the document available on request.  It includes four spaces at Oakengates Bus Station.
g)
Telford & Wrekin Council – email from Cllr. R. Overton regarding the PRH4Me Campaign which aims to show support for the hospital as health chiefs soon make decisions on the future of services at PRH and RSH.  More information is available online at www.prh4me.co.uk
h)
Donnington & Muxton Parish Council - email regarding sharing provision of Donnington Library.  The Council asks if we would be willing to contribute to the running costs of Donnington library to keep it open.  The current cost to maintain the library is around £24,000 per annum.  The Council is considering moving the Clerk and Assistant Clerks office to the library to reduce costs.  It was agreed to put this item on the agenda for the next Finance Committee Meeting.
i)
Donnington & Muxton Parish Council – Invitation to be involved in the May Day Festival on 2nd May at Cordingley Hall between 12 noon and 4pm.  There shouldn’t be any costs involved unless we would like to contribute.
j)
Telford Lions Club – Letter of invitation to be included in the clubs Christmas Programme with Santa who visits community events at various locations around the area.
k)
SALC – Training Sessions – Thursday 12th May ‘Appraisals, Discipline & Grievance’ 5.30 – 7.30pm at Shirehall and Monday 13th June ‘Be a Better Councillor’ 9.30am – 3.30pm at Shirehall.
l)
Shropshire Pharmaceutical Committee – Letter regarding Government Plans for Community Pharmacy in 2016/17 and beyond.  Government proposals include a £170m reduction in funding for community pharmacy and as many as 3000 pharmacies may close.  The SPC would value our support in keeping local pharmacies open and ask that we raise awareness and make representation to the Department of Health and sign their online petition at https://petition.parliament.uk/petitions/116943?reveal_response=yes#response-threshold
     RESOLVED – to support this petition.
TABLED CORRESPONDENCE      
SALC – Information Bulletins 11th March, 31st March and 8th April and Training Programme February to December 2016.  Came & Company – Council Matters Magazine.  Local Council Review Magazine.

16/2825 PAYMENTS TO BE ISSUED
Each Councillor received a list of the expenditure transactions for April 2016.  RESOLVED – that the expenditure transactions for April 2016 totalling £14,679.35 be approved. (Copy list attached to office Minutes)
16/2826 TO RECEIVE AND APPROVE A STATEMENT OF ACCOUNTS FOR MARCH
A Statement of Accounts for March was tabled (copy attached to office Minutes). RESOLVED – to approve and accept the Statement of Accounts for March 2016.
16/2827 Annual Audit – Year ending 31st March 2016
a) To receive notice of the External Audit

Notice of the External Audit was received from Mazars, date of submission is 6th July 2016

b) To consider the appointment of an Internal Auditor

RESOLVED – to appoint Mr. Brett Corden as Internal Auditor

16/2828 To consider car parking provision in the Parish

The Chair requested that the Clerk enquires about the possibility of knocking down the garages at Gibbons Road and turning the area into much needed car park space.  Cllr. Shirley Reynolds pointed out that some of the garages are privately owned and some belong to Wrekin Housing Trust.  PCSO Richard Harrison said that there are no parking restrictions in this area and residents park their vehicles on the road where they can see them although he has suggested that they park across the road where there is more space.  A resident pointed out that double yellow lines are needed on the corner to prevent vehicles parking on the blind spot.  It was AGREED to investigate ownership of the garages.

16/2829 ANY ITEMS OF INFORMATION OR ITEMS FOR THE NEXT AGENDA

a) Cllr. C.F. Smith said that he has received complaints about dog fouling on Trench Road between the shops and Wombridge Road.  This matter has been reported to the Dog Warden and ‘No Fouling’ signs have been requested.  The dog fouling has been cleaned up by the PET Team.
b) The Allotment Association will be holding their first bar-b-que of the year on 23rd April and everyone is welcome.

16/2830 DATE & VENUE OF THE NEXT MEETING
The Annual Parish Meeting will be held on Tuesday 10th May 2016 at 7pm followed by the Annual General Meeting.
The Clerk informed members that PC Rod Lake has been invited to attend the Annual Parish Meeting to discuss Community Speed Watch.
The meeting closed at 7.50pm.
Signed…………………………………………………

Date………………………………….
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